YAPTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTESPRIVATE 

A meeting of the Parish Council was held on the 22nd September 2014 at the Yapton & Ford Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm.                   

Present:    Mr Haymes (Chairman), Mr Ambler, Mr Andrews, Mr Bryan, Mr Caiger, Mr Faulkner, Mr Goddard, Mr Kendall and Mr Mills. 
Also present:  Mr Gardiner (Clerk of the Council) and 6 members of the public.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from County Councillor Mrs Phillips, Parish Councillor Mr Taft (attending the Joint Downland Area Committee as the Council’s representative) and PCSO Karen Pereira.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

179.  Members were reminded to make any declarations of personal/pecuniary interest that they may have in relation to items on the agenda. 
180.  Mr Ambler, Mr Goddard and Mr Kendall declared personal interests in agenda item 12 (Yapton & Ford Village Hall - Responsibility for Maintenance of the Premises) and agenda item 13 (Establishment of Parish Council Office at the Village Hall) being members of the Village Hall Management Committee. Mr Haymes declared an interest on any matters relating to Arun District Council as a member of Arun District Council.       
URGENT MATTERS

181.
The Clerk referred to three urgent items:
(a)
Appeal against Enforcement Notice – Two Hoots, Bilsham Road, Yapton – agreed to take with Item 16 (a) Report of the Planning Committee.
(b)
Staffing Matters – Confidential Report – agreed to take at end of normal business.
(c)
Consultation on Arun District Council’s Housing Policy – Housing Allocation Policy amendments – the Council noted the proposed changes and did not wish to submit any comments on the consultation. 
Planning development in Yapton and associated highway issues

182. The following minute was agreed at the special meeting of the Planning Committee held on 4 August 2014 to consider its response to Planning Application Y/60/14/OUT, "Many residents also spoke of their concerns about road congestion and safety in the locality with an increasing number of HGV vehicles now travelling through the village and along North End Road northwards either to the nurseries in Lake Lane or to access the A27 road.   There were concerns also about the safety at the railway crossing in North End Road where on occasions there had been gridlock caused by HGV vehicles stopping whilst approaching to enter into or exit from Lake Lane."

Members of the public present at that meeting were vociferous and passionate in their opposition to large scale housing development in the village. The District Council is the determining authority as far as applications for housing development are concerned, the County Council is a statutory consultee and the District Council will be guided by WSCC on all highway matters. 
183. Tim Townsend, Senior Planner, Strategic Planning, WSCC,  attended the meeting to explain the County Council's approach to such planning applications with particular regard to the situation faced by residents in Yapton. Mr Townsend outlined the criteria for assessing the impact of traffic in planning applications. Several Members of the Council asked questions of Mr Townsend, including specific highway issues, the proximity to the railway crossing and pedestrian safety.
Members of the public were invited to ask questions and matters relating to how vehicle numbers are assessed in reviewing planning applications, the reliability of accident data and the width of roads and location of railway crossing were raised. Issues relating to the allocation of the developer contributions and 20 mph speed limits in Church Road and Church Lane were also covered.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 
184.  The following matters were raised:
(a) A member of the public expressed concern about the standard of road sweeping on Bilsham Road and Main Road. He also referred to an unpleasant smell in the brick built bus shelter.   The Chairman stated that street sweeping was the responsibility of the District Council and stated that the roads were regularly swept;
(b) A member of the public expressed his satisfaction regarding the internal decoration of the rooms at the Village Hall and asked what the cost of the decorations were;
(c) A member of the public expressed concern over the amount of litter in the vicinity of the Village Hall. He commented that there appeared to be no provision for the collection of litter from Village Hall events, that the kerbs were getting overgrown by weeds, that windblown rubbish was collecting in the skateboard area, and asked who was responsible for monitoring this situation;

(d) A member of the public asked what progress was being made in providing a commemorative Plaque to commemorate servicemen who lost their lives in the 1st and 2nd World Wars. The Clerk reported that he had been present at the entrance to the Village Hall when a discussion took place on a proposal to site the plaque on the wall immediately to the left of the main entrance. Nothing had been heard recently from the stonemason, and it was noted that the names of those to be included on the plaque had not been agreed. It was still intended for the plaque to be in place for Remembrance Sunday 2014. The Clerk undertook to make enquiries of the stonemason on the progress to date and arrange a meeting of interested persons as soon as possible;
(e) A Parish Councillor raised some concerns regarding parking issues and damage to bollards in the vicinity of the Co-op Store in Main Road. The previous Clerk had already reported damage to one bollard and the Clerk would report details of the latest damage;
(f) A Parish Councillor from Ford Parish Council raised some issues with regard to the newly created office accommodation at the Village Hall. The Council agreed that this should be raised at the appropriate place later in the meeting. 
MINUTES
185.
Resolved - That the minutes of the meetings held on 14 July 2014 and 26 August 2014 be approved and that they be signed by the Chairman.

MATTERS ARISING

Application for funding from Operation Watershed (minute 133&134/2014)

186.
Mr Faulkner reported that a meeting regarding the proposed works was scheduled to take place on Thursday 25th September 2014.
Plaque to commemorate servicemen who lost their lives in the 1st and 2nd World Wars (minute 92c/2014)
187.  Further to the query raised in public question time, the exact location of the plaque was not agreed. Some members were concerned that if it was sited as suggested earlier then this could attract adverse attention. Members agreed that the Clerk arrange a meeting to explore with the Village Hall Management Committee, the Local History Club and the Parish Council whether a suitable location on an external wall could be found which was close to the main entrance to the building.
Community Governance Review (minute 136/2014) 

188. The Chairman advised that the District Council's Electoral Review Sub-Committee had met on the 18th September to consider the outcome of the consultation exercise and decide which options to recommend to Arun District Council. The Sub-Committee made the following recommendations:

Proposal 1 :
Request by Yapton Parish Council to move their boundary with Ford Parish Council eastwards to encompass the new housing development due to be built off Goodhew Close. The Sub-Committee recommended to Arun District Council that the boundary between Ford and Yapton be altered to include all of the new housing estate that is being built off Goodhew Close in the parish of Yapton, with the boundary line to be based on the boundary of the planning application for this development.
Proposal 2 :
Request by Yapton Parish Council to align the southern boundary of their parish with Middleton to the line of the A259. The Sub-Committee recommended to Arun District Council that there is no change to the parish boundary between Yapton Parish Council and Middleton Parish Council.
Proposal 3 :
Request by Felpham Parish Council to align their parish boundary with Yapton in line with the District and County electoral boundaries. The Sub-Committee recommended to Arun District Council that there is no change to the parish boundary between Felpham and Yapton Parish Councils.
Community Resilience Plan for Yapton (minute 138/2014)
189. Mr Faulkner reported on correspondence which had taken place since the last meeting. Mr Trust reported that he had had some discussions with neighbouring parish councils and the West Sussex County Council and that six volunteers from the community had come forward to help with the Community Resilience Plan for Yapton.

190. The Council noted that Mr Trust was due to attend a training day by Arun District Council.

191. The Council agreed that Community Resilience should be a standing item on future agendas.

Landscaping on the boundary close to the Church Road entrance to the playing field (minute 143(c)/2014)
192.
It was noted that the contractor appointed to provide and plant five feathered Field Maple trees with guards had been involved in an accident and there may be a delay in completing the works.
Yapton Neighbourhood Development Plan (minute 151/2014)

193.
The Plan had been agreed by the District Council and was now to be the subject of a Parish wide referendum including parts of the parish of Ford.
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 26th August 2014
Application to Traffic Commissioner in respect of Lake Lane, Yapton (167/2014)
194.
Mr Faulkner referred to a reply from the Traffic Commissioner dated 5th September 2014 which indicated that Parish Council’s cannot make representations on these applications.

Operation Watershed Grant (178 (a&b))
195.
Mr Faulkner referred to the proposed remedial drainage works in Maypole Lane which would be covered in full by the grant already received from the WSCC Operation Watershed programme. A meeting was due to take place on Thursday 25th September with Landbuild to discuss the proposed specification. 
COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORTS 
196.  
County Councillor Mrs Phillips was not present at the meeting.

197. 
District Councillor Mr Haymes reported that Arun Cabinet were considering various matters in connection with Ford Prison. Mr Haymes also reported that refurbishment works were taking place at Arun Civic Centre and warned that care should be taken when attending meetings at Arun as they could be held in other locations.
REPORT FROM POLICE COMMUNITY SUPPORT OFFICER
198. The Council had before them and received a report from PCSO Pereira for July/August 2014 (copy attached to minute book).  

CORRESPONDENCE

199.
Receipt of the following correspondence was reported by the Clerk and action agreed as indicated:-

a)
It was agreed that Financial Regulations be amended to enable the 6 monthly loan repayments to the Public Works Loan Board, and the monthly rental payments for the office telephone can be paid by Direct Debit.

b)
The Council noted the Consultation timetable on the Mineral Sites Study by West Sussex County Council - Joint West Sussex Minerals Local Plan.
c)
West Sussex County Council - Introduction of 20 mph limit in Felpham.   The responses to a consultation exercise which was carried out in May 2014 involving Felpham residents are still being analysed.   It was noted that as a neighbouring parish, Yapton Parish Council and the other Parish Councils affected will have an opportunity to make comments along with the general public when the Traffic Regulation Order is formally advertised.
d)
West Sussex County Council - Outsourcing of WSCC Gypsy and Traveller Sites. Members noted that it has been confirmed that Home Space Sustainable Accommodation (HSSA) has been awarded the contract to manage the sites.  It is anticipated that HSSA will take over the management of the sites including the Ryebank site in Yapton Road from the 1st October 2014.
e)
The Council had been invited to send a representative to the Arun District Council - Arun Wellbeing Open Day on Tuesday 25 November 2014 from 12 noon to 2.30 pm to be held at the Littlehampton Girl Guiding Centre, Duke Street, Littlehampton.   

Planning Application Y/81/10 (Housing development off Goodhew Close) - Section 106 Contributions 

200. The Council noted that:

(a) Provision for a cycle path along Burndell Road - Certain safety issues have arisen with the cycle path scheme through the detailed design.  These issues relate primarily to the inability to achieve appropriate shared foot/cycle path widths.  This is due partly to the presence of obstructions within the existing footway and the footway itself being too narrow to be upgraded to a shared surface route. The expectation is that the Section 106 will be varied.  However the developer has not yet applied for this and discussions are ongoing regarding a suitable contribution in lieu of the works.  How this contribution itself is then allocated and used towards local highway improvement schemes is a decision for the Joint Downland Area Committee (JDAC).  A request has been made that the Parish Council be consulted before any recommendation to JDAC is finalised. 

 

(b)
WSCC had also advised that the Section 106 agreement for Y/81/10 also includes a requirement for the developer to make a contribution towards cycling improvements along the B2233 from the village centre to Barnham train station.  This requirement remains in place.
Yapton & Ford Village Hall - Responsibility for Maintenance of the Premises

201.
The Council considered a report which was prepared by the Clerk and originally presented to the Council at its meeting on 12 March 2007 together with a letter sent to the then Secretary of the Yapton & Ford Village Management Committee. The Council adopted the recommendations contained in the report and although 7 years have passed since the previous report it was considered that the context of the report and the recommendations still remain valid. It was noted that the lease should have been reviewed in 2012 after the first 25 years of operation.
202.
Resolved - the Council: 

a)
confirms the recommendations contained in the 2007 report and advise the village hall trustees accordingly;

b) agrees that the annual rental of £75 be continued to be paid to the Parish Council in accordance with the agreement with the trustees (which provides for a review after 25 years) and agree that this rental continue to be waived by the Parish Council;
c) writes retrospectively to the Secretary of the Yapton & Ford Village Hall Management Committee to give permission to the works carried out on the first floor of the Village Hall to create office and storage accommodation.
Establishment of Parish Council Office at the Village Hall 

203. The Clerk reported that arrangements have now been finalised to establish an office for the Clerk with associated storage space on the first floor at Yapton & Ford Village Hall.   Although some office equipment including a computer, filing cabinet and photocopier had been transferred to the new office, additional expenditure was necessary to fully equip the new office. The new Clerk, Andrew Gardiner, has begun to use village hall office as his working base when he started work for the Council on the 15 September 2014.

204. The Clerk tabled a schedule of the expenditure totalling £1,379.56 incurred in setting up the office and ongoing costs. The schedule included provision for the payment of rent to the Yapton and Ford Village Hall Management Committee for the hire of the office accommodation.
205. A discussion ensued where it transpired that the rental figures included in the schedule referred to in item 204 had not been agreed by the Yapton and Ford Village Hall Management Committee. Ford Parish Council was also renting office accommodation at the Village Hall. It was agreed that a meeting be arranged as soon as possible between representatives of the Yapton and Ford Village Hall Management Committee, Yapton Parish Council and Ford Parish Council to discuss the terms for the use of the office accommodation and the annual rental payments.
Resolved
206.
The Council endorsed the arrangements which have been made in consultation with the Chairman including the expenditure incurred to set up the new office. 
207. A meeting be arranged as soon as possible between representatives of the Yapton and Ford Village Hall Management Committee, Yapton Parish Council and Ford Parish Council to discuss the terms for the use of the office accommodation and the annual rental payments.

TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT OF MEMBERS/STAFF
208. There had been no training courses attended by members since the last meeting.
209. The Clerk reported that he had attended the following courses run by SSALC;
a. Update on Legal and Financial Issues – 8th July 2014

b. New Clerks Day – 16th September 2014
PARISH COUNCIL MAGAZINE (YAPTON NEWS)
210.
Details of the contents for the September 2014 edition (68th issue) of the magazine were reported at the meeting.   
PLANNING COMMITTEE

211. The Council had before them and received (a) the minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on the 14th July and the 4 August 2014 and (b) details of the planning decisions made by Arun District Council in July and August 2014 relating to Yapton (copies attached to minute book).
212.
Appeal against Enforcement Notice – Two Hoots, Bilsham Road, Yapton – The Chairman had agreed to take this item at this point in the agenda. Mr Faulkner referred to a letter received from The Planning Inspectorate dated 17 September regarding an Enforcement Notice at Two Hoots, Bilsham Road, Yapton which outlined that an appeal had been received setting out the terms of an appeal.
Resolved -
213.
The Clerk write to the Planning Inspectorate regarding the appeal against Enforcement Notice – Two Hoots, Bilsham Road, Yapton - commenting that the Parish Council would strongly support the enforcement action as it stands, and that they do not accept the issues raised in the appeal for delaying the matter.
YAPTON NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN GROUP

214. Mr Faulkner reported that the draft plan had now been accepted and agreed by Arun District Council and would be the subject of a Parish Referendum on the 23rd October 2014. It was noted that the number of proposed Housing Sites had been reduced in line with the Independent Examiner’s recommendations.
215.
Mr Faulkner had arranged for a Drop-In Day to be held at the Yapton and Ford Village Hall on the 18th October 2014 to give residents an opportunity to understand the contents of the plan prior to the Referendum taking place. An A5 Referendum edition of the Neighbourhood Plan and explanatory letter would be distributed to all households in the parish in advance of the Drop-In day.
216. The Independent Examiner had suggested that part of Ford Parish be included in the referendum to vote on issues affecting both parishes. Mr Faulkner would send an explanatory letter to affected households in Ford Parish and it was suggested that an electronic version of the plan be sent to the Clerk of Ford Parish Council for it to be placed on their web-site.

Resolved -
217.
The Council authorised the production of the plan and letter explaining the issues contained in the Yapton Neighbourhood Plan for distribution to all households in the parish and an explanatory letter be sent to affected households in Ford Parish.

PLAYING FIELD  

218. The following issues were raised:

(a)
Mr Caiger asked if the Clerk had received information from Yapton Evergreens regarding the donation of a seat for siting on the Playing Field. Mr Caiger was asked to review the best location for the seat and the Clerk would include an item on the agenda for the next meeting.
(b)
Mr Mills queried what progress had been made with regard to the works to replace the Poplar Tress which been recently removed. Mr Caiger reported that the Poplar Trees had begun to grow back.

(c) Clerk reported that the latest safety inspection for the Play Equipment had identified some issues for possible repair and replacement. The Chairman reiterated that the Clerk had authority to deal with any urgent issues without reference to the Council. 

ALLOTMENTS

219.  Mr Caiger reported that a number of vacancies had arisen at the Allotments. The vacancies would be referred to in the Yapton News and advertised as widely as possible.
VILLAGE HALL
220.
Mr Ambler stated that there was nothing further to report at this point in the meeting. 
REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES

221.
Mr Mills gave an oral report on the meeting of the Arun District Association of Local Councils held on 10 September 2014.
222.  Neighbourhood Police Forum – Mr Goddard had left the meeting before consideration of this item.
FINANCE
223.  Resolved –

a)
The Council noted that the external audit of the Council's accounts for 2013/2014 had been completed by PKF Littlejohn LLP and there were no matters arising to report.   Notice of completion of the audit has been published on the Parish Council's notice board in accordance with the statutory requirements;

b)
That the financial statement showing the payments and receipts covering the period July and August 2014 be adopted (copy attached to minute book);
c)
That the summary of income and expenditure over the various budget heads for the period 1 July – 31 August 2014 be received (copy attached to minute book).
224.
A member asked when the Council would be considering the 2015/2016 Budget. The Clerk reported that the Budget is set at the January meeting, but he was considering bringing a report to the November meeting for preliminary consideration.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING: MONDAY 10TH NOVEMBER 2014
CHAIRMAN



